
ENCLOSURE 3 
 

WELFARE AND INSTITUTIONS  
CODE SECTION 4094.2 
 
4094.2.  (a) For the purpose of establishing payment rates for 
community treatment facility programs, the private nonprofit agencies 
selected to operate these programs shall prepare a budget that 
covers the total costs of providing residential care and supervision 
and mental health services for their proposed programs. These costs 
shall include categories that are allowable under California's Foster 
Care program and existing programs for mental health services. They 
shall not include educational, nonmental health medical, and dental 
costs. 
   (b) Each agency operating a community treatment facility program 
shall negotiate a final budget with the local mental health 
department in the county in which its facility is located (the host 
county) and other local agencies, as appropriate. This budget 
agreement shall specify the types and level of care and services to 
be provided by the community treatment facility program and a payment 
rate that fully covers the costs included in the negotiated budget. 
All counties that place children in a community treatment facility 
program shall make payments using the budget agreement negotiated by 
the community treatment facility provider and the host county. 
   (c) A foster care rate shall be established for each community 
treatment facility program by the State Department of Social 
Services. These rates shall be established using the existing foster 
care ratesetting system for group homes, with modifications designed 
as necessary. It is anticipated that all community treatment facility 
programs will offer the level of care and services required to 
receive the highest foster care rate provided for under the current 
group home ratesetting system. 
   (d) For the 2001-02 fiscal year, the 2002-03 fiscal year, the 
2003-04 fiscal year, and the 2004-05 fiscal year, community treatment 
facility programs shall also be paid a community treatment facility 
supplemental rate of up to two thousand five hundred dollars ($2,500) 
per child per month on behalf of children eligible under the foster 
care program and children placed out of home pursuant to an 
individualized education program developed under Section 7572.5 of 
the Government Code. Subject to the availability of funds, the 
supplemental rate shall be shared by the state and the counties. 
Counties shall be responsible for paying a county share of cost equal 
to 60 percent of the community treatment rate for children placed by 
counties in community treatment facilities and the state shall be 
responsible for 40 percent of the community treatment facility 
supplemental rate. The community treatment facility supplemental rate 
is intended to supplement, and not to supplant, the payments for 
which children placed in community treatment facilities are eligible 
to receive under the foster care program and the existing programs 
for mental health services. 
   (e) For initial ratesetting purposes for community treatment 
facility funding, the cost of mental health services shall be 
determined by deducting the foster care rate and the community 
treatment facility supplemental rate from the total allowable cost of 
the community treatment facility program. Payments to certified 
providers for mental health services shall be based on eligible 
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services provided to children who are Medi-Cal beneficiaries, up to 
the statewide maximum allowances for these services. 
   (f) The department shall provide the community treatment facility 
supplemental rates to the counties for advanced payment to the 
community treatment facility providers in the same manner as the 
regular foster care payment and within the same required payment time 
limits. 
   (g) In order to facilitate the study of the costs of community 
treatment facilities, licensed community treatment facilities shall 
provide all documents regarding facility operations, treatment, and 
placements requested by the department. 
   (h) It is the intent of the Legislature that the department and 
the State Department of Social Services work to maximize federal 
financial participation in funding for children placed in community 
treatment facilities through funds available pursuant to Titles IV-E 
and XIX of the federal Social Security Act (Title 42 U.S.C. Sec. 670 
and following and Sec. 1396 and following) and other appropriate 
federal programs. 
   (i) The department and the State Department of Social Services may 
adopt emergency regulations necessary to implement joint protocols 
for the oversight of community treatment facilities, to modify 
existing licensing regulations governing reporting requirements and 
other procedural and administrative mandates to take into account the 
seriousness and frequency of behaviors that are likely to be 
exhibited by the seriously emotionally disturbed children placed in 
community treatment facility programs, to modify the existing foster 
care ratesetting regulations, and to pay the community treatment 
facility supplemental rate. The adoption of these regulations shall 
be deemed to be an emergency and necessary for the immediate 
preservation of the public peace, health and safety, and general 
welfare. The regulations shall become effective immediately upon 
filing with the Secretary of State. The regulations shall not remain 
in effect more than 180 days unless the adopting agency complies with 
all the provisions of Chapter 3.5 (commencing with Section 11340) of 
Part 1 of Division 3 of Title 2 of the Government Code, as required 
by subdivision (e) of Section 11346.1 of the Government Code. 
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